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Women waiting for hysterectomy and their views on additional salpingectomy 
as a preventive procedure - a qualitative study in Sweden 
 
There is an ongoing intense debate internationally on whether to perform bilateral 
salpingectomy (BSE) at the time of hysterectomy due to a benign reason (1). Theoretically, 
the objective to recommend BSE is to decrease the woman’s risk of epithelial ovarian cancer 
(EOC). Recent data indicate that certain subtypes of ovarian cancer originate in the distal part 
of the fallopian tubes, i.e. the fimbriated end. However, data to support BSE as a preventive 
procedure, as well as data on safety of the procedure, are inconclusive according to a recent 
meta-analysis (2). In spite of this, opportunistic salpingectomy is sometimes recommended to 
the woman by the gynecologist preoperatively. A registry-based randomized clinical trial 
(Hysterectomy and bilateral salpingectomy – HOPPSA, registered in ClinicalTrials.gov: 
NCT03045965) is carried out in Sweden to study surgical safety, risk of decreased ovarian 
function as well as possible risk reduction regarding EOC by performing opportunistic BSE.  
 
The perceptions and experiences of the obstetricians/gynecologists have been studied through 
web-based questionnaires in two previous studies, mainly focusing on the frequency of 
performing bilateral salpingectomy at hysterectomy for benign reasons and the perception of 
benefit for the women (3, 4). Both studies were anonymous questionnaires with low response 
rates and presented uncertainty in benefit for the women and uncertainty regarding potential 
risks. The pre-operative views of the women having surgery have not previously been 
explored. 

Aims 

The overall aim of this study is to explore the perceptions and views regarding opportunistic 
BSE among women waiting for hysterectomy due to a benign reason.  

Specific objectives to explore among the women are: 

i) Their perceptions on having a hysterectomy, ii) Their perceptions and views regarding 
surgical risks and possible short or long term side-effects of the operative procedure, iii) Their 
perception of risk of ovarian cancer and its potential impact on daily life, iv) What an earlier 
menopause may signify to these women, including perceptions of long term effects v) Their 
perception of altered identity or sexual function as a possible side-effect to surgery vi) Their 
perceptions when comparing the possible risks and benefits of going through opportunistic 
salpingectomy. 
 
Subjects and Methods 
 
An interview guide will be composed and pre-piloted among women waiting to have 
hysterectomy for a benign reason. Data will be collected through an estimated six focus group 
discussions (FGD) (5) in different parts of Sweden. We aim to select county hospitals as well 
as university hospitals located in different regions, where six to eight women will be invited 
to participate in each FGD. The time duration is estimated to 60-90 minutes for each FGD and 
researchers present will be a moderator, a secretary and in some cases an observer. The 
participants in the groups will be selected through purposive sampling, i.e. aiming for 
variation in age, education and indication for hysterectomy. SNAKS, the Swedish Network 
for Clinical studies in Obstetrics and Gynecology, is endorsing the study. SNAKS is 
supported by the heads of the clinical gynecological departments in Sweden and organizes 
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joint efforts for clinical studies. SNAKS have access to contact information to local 
representatives through whom the permission from the head of each department will be 
sought.    
 
The coordinating nurse, responsible for planning the surgery schedule at each Department of 
Obstetrics and Gynecology, will be asked to support the research group in identifying eligible 
subjects of the study. Before participation in the FGD each eligible participant will be 
individually approached by PhD student Elin Collins and receive oral information about the 
study. If the eligible participant is positive to participation she will receive written 
information before filling in a consent form. The participant will also be informed that she 
may disrupt her participation at any time during the study. Data collection will continue until 
level of saturation. The study will apply emergent design if needed. In-depth interviews will 
be performed in addition to FGDs in the case that concurrent data analysis reveals that some 
of the topics are too sensitive, and therefore not discussed in sufficient depth in the focus 
group discussions. In that case, an estimated 5 in-depth interviews will be performed. The 
focus group discussions will be digitally recorded and transcribed verbatim in Swedish. The 
text materials will then be coded, categorized in sub-categories that will be aggregated in 
categories, and an overarching theme will be sought. Analysis will be performed through 
qualitative manifest and latent content analysis inspired by Graneheim and Lundman 
(6). Trustworthiness will be increased by triangulation, for example parallel coding of the 
same materials by different researchers followed by discussion to reach consensus on codes 
and their interpretation (7).  

Ethical considerations 

Most research questions are exploring perceptions and views that are presumed not sensitive. 
However, some questions that might be discussed (for example experiences of cancer, 
possible effect on sexual function or climacteric symptoms) may be perceived as sensitive by 
some of the participants. The research team is well aware of this aspect, and participants will 
therefore only be requested to reveal perspectives that are perceived comfortable. Most of 
these research questions are considered unproblematic and non-sensitive based on our 
previous experiences, testing a patient information text for the randomized study 
“Hysterectomy and opportunistic salpingectomy”.  

Our assessment is that participation in the FGD, discussing the outlined questions on 
opportunistic salpingectomy, will render the individual new knowledge and perspectives. This 
might influence the women’s future decision on whether to undergo BSE or not. 

Participation in a group interview will render information regarding the participants being 
shared with each other. The research team will use anonymized data in the analysis but cannot 
guarantee confidentiality from other participants. However, it will be stressed at the 
introduction of each focus group discussion not to share information regarding other 
participants outside the FGD.    

Findings will be presented on categorized level in accordance with the procedures of 
qualitative manifest and latent content analysis. Quotations illustrating and supporting 
different sub-categories will be presented (6), however, the participant will not be 
characterized in a way that the information may result in identification.  

Clinical significance 
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Knowledge about the perceptions and views of women waiting for hysterectomy for benign 
reasons will hopefully bring insight to physicians in what are important subjects to address in 
the pre-surgical consultation. The results of the study can potentially aid in the discussion 
regarding possible benefits and possible negative consequences of opportunistic 
salpingectomy for the individual woman.   
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